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Helen Broughton Clerk to the Council
65 Court Road

Caterham Surrey CR3 5RH

Tel: 01883 708310
Email: clerk@caterhamhillparishcouncil.co.uk
Website: www.caterhamhillparishcouncil.co.uk


Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee held 
at the Westway Centre, Chaldon Road at 
2.00pm on Friday 30th June 2023
Present: Cllr Geoff Duck (Chair), Cllr G Dennis (Virtually), Cllr M Grasso, Mrs D Brent
In attendance: Mrs H Broughton (Clerk) and 4 members of the public

PL23/7

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Helen Bilton 
PL23/8

Declarations of interest

Cllr M Grasso declared an interest application 2023/582
Cllr G Duck declared an interest in application 2023/748 and 2023/738/TPO
PL23/9

Public Forum


Cllr Grasso left the meeting due to a declared interest

The owner of the adjacent property to 25 Park Avenue expressed objections and concerns regarding application 2023/582. The primary concern raised pertained to overlooking resulting from the positioning of the proposed Velux and Dormer windows. He suggested that alternative placement of these windows could alleviate this issue. Concerns were also raised regarding the proximity of the proposed development to the property boundary which may cause issues in maintaining the wall and guttering, potential heat damage to the wall caused by the flume in the kitchen, and trespass during the construction phase.

The Chair advised that party wall agreements could cause issues and recommended that the resident submit his objections in writing to the Planning Department. 
Cllr M Grasso re-joined the meeting

A resident, attending virtually, raised concerns of height, access to car park and flooding associated with application 2023/557: Golden Lion, 2 Town End. 

PL23/10
Minutes

It was agreed that the minutes of the meeting held on 26th May 2023 be signed by the Chair as a true record subject to an addition that it had been agreed to request that the Neighbourhood Plan Joint Committee write to the District Council asking that it takes a pro-active and strategic approach to the RAF Kenley site.

PL23/11
Recent decisions

Recent decisions were noted.

PL23/12
Planning applications
The following responses to planning applications were approved:
2023/557: Golden Lion, 2 Town End – redevelopment of 4 storeys – 3 commercial units on ground floor and 14 flats above.

Objection:

Copy: Caterham FLAG, LLFA and NP Group

The Golden Lion is a key development site, identified as such in the Town Masterplan and CCW Neighbourhood Plan. It forms a visual gateway (from Whyteleafe and Chaldon) into the historic Caterham High Street, comparable to the southern gateway at the opposite end (from Caterham Valley). Both are characterised by historic buildings and veteran trees. The Parish Council therefore seeks to continue a positive dialogue with the applicant towards an appropriate high quality landmark new development. 

A modern design should be in keeping in scale, architectural form and detailing. It should enhance the historic character of the streetscapes within the Neighbourhood Character Area, whilst creating new vibrancy for the small independent businesses sector that is so important for the economic sustainability of Caterham Hill. We recognise that new retail and residential units have the potential to support the Neighbourhood Plan objectives for Caterham Hill.

Whilst the professionalism of the supporting documents is appreciated, this is a very challenging site for a number of material planning considerations. Overall, we feel that further information and discussion is needed to resolve them. We would encourage the applicant to hold a public consultation exhibition in order to engage with local residents, for example at the nearby library. This would be very much in line with NPPF guidance on design quality. Para 132 indicates that applications that can demonstrate early, proactive and effective engagement with the community should be looked upon more favourably than those that cannot.

Scale and Appearance

Although architectural variety, detailing and quality materials can to an extent offset massing, the bulk and particularly height of the four storey building would be over dominant within the streetscape. Although massive (with a similarly prominent roofscape) the retirement flats opposite are three storeys.

The blocks of the Raglan Precinct are also visually prominent but again are three storeys. Because of the architecture of the roofscape, this proposal would rise one and a half storeys higher than the Raglan. Located to the south, it would block natural light to the Raglan flats to the north and west of the site.

The building would rise to its maximum four and a half storey height onto the Town End roundabout , looming over the listed 17th century farmhouse opposite. This is one of our main heritage assets and its setting (the visual envelope within which its historical context and significance may be appreciated) would inevitably be compromised. There is also the risk of a canyon effect on Chaldon Road, given the bulk of the retirement flats opposite.

 The Parish Council feels that the proposal is too massive and not in keeping with the predominantly two and three storey character of the neighbourhood. It is not in line with the character assessment and key principles set out in the Neighbourhood Plan Design Guidelines (Character Area 03). We would ask the applicant to give these more weight in the design process and to be clearer about how the key principles for the historic urban core have been addressed. 

Flooding:

The site lies on the main medium to high risk surface water flow path northwards through Caterham Hill. The surrounding area (including the site) flooded badly in 2016 and elderly residents had to be rescued from the retirement flats opposite. It is therefore crucial that any new development does not shed storm water off-site, increasing the risk to vulnerable properties downstream. Many of these dwellings also flooded in 2016 and the Lead Local Flood Authority is currently implementing a project to make them more resilient to water ingress.

New development along the flow path must not increase that risk and so the surface water performance of the SUDS design is crucial. For example, can the void created beneath the raised ground floor accommodate the expected volume of upstream flow (originating in Queens Park) entering the vicinity of the roundabout during the predicted storm events that are increasing with climate change?

Similarly (compared to the present low density development with absorbent open space) the proposal would create a substantial increase in impermeable built form, roofscape and hard standing. All of this would generate a corresponding increase in storm water being shed by the site itself. The SUDS design has no naturally absorbent features and seems to rely entirely on all the off and on-site surface water flows being directed into the existing drainage pipe under the site. Can it cope, without overloading and surcharging the local sewers that then overflow sewage detritus into the streets, an increasing problem in Caterham Hill? In order to protect our residents, the Parish Council looks to the LLFA for a careful analysis of these volume calculations.

Parking

As in most parts of Caterham Hill, this area suffers from congested on street parking. In order not to worsen the problem it is essential that new developments adhere to the adopted TDC parking standards. Since the fourteen proposed flats would have allocated spaces, the standards require 28 parking spaces. The retail units would require a  further 9 spaces. Even accepting that business premises might use the nearby public car park, there is still a significant shortfall as only 17 spaces are proposed. This reinforces our view that the residential density is too great and that the development should be reduced to three storeys.

Road safety

The site is located on a busy roundabout. The vehicle entrance would be close to the supermarket frontage, where delivery lorries unload (and there is opportunistic customer parking). It would be difficult to enter and exit, with constant traffic in both directions, especially as the entrance is shown as single width so a vehicle entering across approaching traffic could meet one exiting. The entrance is also unsighted to Chaldon Road drivers turning left at the roundabout. The Parish Council therefore expects to see a proper analysis of road safety parameters from the Highway Authority.

Protected trees

The substantial trees on and immediately adjoining the site are a strong part of local character and amenity (as reflected in the TPO status). Together with the small open square, they provide an attractive green oasis within the grey concrete streetscape of the 1960s Raglan Precinct. The climate, flood resilience and biodiversity value of large native trees are well established.

TO5 is a prominent street tree (sycamore) that would be immediately adjacent to the new vehicle entrance. TO2 and TO3 are a large lime and sycamore respectively. Trees of this size will have correspondingly large root plates extending across the open garden part of the present site. The proposed piling and pile caps shown suggest that it will be impossible to protect them in any meaningful way. T03 in particular would become entirely encased in the hard standing for the undercroft car park and would rise through the roof of this into the terrace area above. It would lose about 80% of the root area currently open to the sky. It is hard to see how any of these trees could survive the combined impact of new foundations and loss of natural water. The Parish Council therefore expects to see a careful consideration of arboricultural impact by the TDC Tree Officer.”

Materials and detailing

 These will be fundamental to softening the scale of the development and ensuring that it reflects local distinctiveness. The Parish Council believes that this aspect is too important to be left as an afterthought via planning condition. It should be specified clearly now as part of the application. We therefore wish to engage in further discussion with the applicant over the design palette to be used for facing bricks, flintwork and other detailing especially for the main facades. The extent of green walls also needs further consideration given the environmental impact of a building of such size. We draw the District Council’s attention to para 135 of NPPF, indicating that changes to approved materials after consent should be resisted if quality is affected.

It was requested that Cllr Webster ensure Highways undertake a proper safety assessment. 
It was agreed that this applicaton be submitted to the next Neighbourhood Plan Joint Committee for a submission to be made. 
2023/611/TPO: 85 Foxon Lane – fell Leylandii in rear garden.

Comment:

The Parish Council notes the inappropriate species and proximity to the property. Caterham Hill is vulnerable to the storm flash flooding that is becoming more common with climate change. Mature trees and woodland have a strong role in mitigating such effects. Therefore, we ask the District Council (if consent is granted) to agree with the applicant the planting of one or more replacement trees of better wildlife value and more suitable for a domestic garden.
2023/620/TPO: 1 St Marys Mount – fell T3 sycamore, reduce T1/T2 sycamore by 7 m height and pollard, to allow more light to nearby oaks.

Objection:

The application is non-compliant and should not have been validated. The sketch plans are illegible so it is not possible to see where the trees are. No size details or condition photographs are provided. No credible arboricultural justification for felling and substantial reduction of protected trees is given. The mature woodland cover on Church Hill is a key part of local character with a high amenity group value. Because of the additional biodiversity and climate benefits of established trees, the Parish Council is opposed in general to felling or heavy truncation unless there is clear supporting evidence of disease, structural instability or damage to property. Therefore, we ask that (before the application proceeds) further information is provided to explain why these works are considered necessary and that the Tandridge Tree Officer visits the site.

2023/507: 2 Georges Terrace – single storey rear extension with flat roof, lantern roof light and adjoining patio. 
Comment:
It is requested that, should this application be approved, a condition be imposed to prohibit access to the roof for recreational purposes. Additionally, it has been noted that glass lanterns of this magnitude have negative environmental implications, particularly regarding heightened energy consumption.

2022/23/Cond3: 2 Gordon Road – submission of details (SUDS) re consent for terrace of three dwellings. No comment
2022/799/NMA1: 5 Berkshire Close – add ground floor window to side elevation of previously approved scheme (non-material amendment).  No comment

2023/533: Chaldon Road Clinic – single storey side and rear extensions. No comment
2023/534: 19 Macaulay Road – second floor rear extension with roof lights and Juliet balcony.
Comment: The proposed rear elevation incorporates double, full height glazed doors and a balustrade. Please ensure that there is no loss of amenity for neighbours from overlooking of rear gardens. 
Cllr Grasso left the room due a declared interest. 
2023/582: 25 Park Avenue – two storey rear and single storey side extension, first floor front extension with dormer.

The application was informally discussed as the meeting was inquorate.
Cllr Grasso re-joined the meeting

2023/605/NH: 100 Foxon Lane – notification of larger home extension (single storey rear).

Comment:

Although the proposal is submitted as Permitted Development, the Parish Council notes the objection of the adjoining neighbour regarding the length of the extension (4.5 m although 3.5 m would be acceptable to them), loss of light and seeking reassurance concerning party wall issues. We therefore suggest that the District Council encourages the neighbours to discuss and hopefully resolve these matters before the application proceeds further. It is requested that, should this application be approved, a condition be imposed to prohibit access to the roof for recreational purposes. 

The District Councillor would be made aware of this application and neighbour concerns. 
2023/690: 17 Longmead Close – single storey front side extension inc. garage conversion to bedroom (Certificate of Lawfulness). No comment
2023/523: 5 Egan Close – single storey rear extension. No comment
2023/542: 55a High Street – loft extension for additional bedroom inc. rear dormer 
No comment
2023/623: 29 Stanstead Road 
Comment: The Parish Council notes the inclusion of a large first floor balcony. Please ensure that there is no loss of amenity for neighbours via overlooking of rear gardens and that there is no means of access from it onto the flat roofed extension below. An issue is possible with the immediate neighbour due to the positioning of extension. 


Cllr Duck left the room due to a declared interest. 
2023/738/TPO: Officers Mess, Coldstream Road - cut back group of yew, lime and elders to create 2 m gap to building. Fell willow.

A draft objection from Cllr Dennis was informally discussed as the meeting was inquorate.
Draft objection: Part of the success of the Barracks development is the way in which the formal layout of the townscape (including historic buildings) is given added character and amenity by the established trees, often used as an architectural feature. They have matured to become a key characteristic of the Conservation Area. 

The two groups of willows here are distinctive, framing either side of the façade of the Officers Mess, one of the original historic buildings. They do not seem to be overhanging or obstructing the car park. In general, because of the additional biodiversity and climate values of established trees, the Parish Council is opposed to felling or heavy truncation unless supporting evidence of disease, instability or damage to property is presented. We suggested that the willow could readily be pruned and shaped instead and ask that the TDC Tree Officer visits the site to assess the matter.
2023/748: 29 Manor Avenue – one and a half storey rear extension; loft conversion with hip to gable ends and roof lights; front entrance canopy and pavement crossover. Cllr Dennis had previously recommended no comment
Cllr Duck returned to the meeting

2023/758: 8 Addison Road – loft conversion with hip to gable ends, rear dormer and front and roof lights
No comment
2023/761/NH: 40 Maurice Avenue – notification of larger home extension (single storey rear). No comment 
2023/766: 9 Maurice Avenue – loft conversion with hip to gable end and rear dormer (Lawful Development Certificate). No comment
2023/771/TCA: Village Health Club, Weston Drive – fell willow

Objection: 

Part of the success of the Barracks development is the way in which the formal layout of the townscape (including historic buildings) is given added character and amenity by the established trees, often used as an architectural feature. They have matured to become a key characteristic of the Conservation Area.

The willow here does not appear to be overhanging or obstructing the car park. In general, because of the additional biodiversity and climate values of established trees, the Parish Council is opposed to felling or heavy truncation unless supporting evidence of disease, instability or damage to property is presented. We suggest that the willow could readily be pruned and shaped instead and ask that the TDC tree officer visits to assess the matter.

2023/784/TPO - 28 St Lawrence Way, Caterham, Surrey, CR3 5FD. T2) - Scots pine by drive - Fell to ground level and grind stump to a depth of approximately 300mm below adjacent ground level, backfill grindings into stump hole and leave excess in situ Supply and plant replacement tree 12-14cm dbh Approx 3 metres tall. Prunus Sargentii or similar. No comment

Other discussions not on the agenda

· Cllr Grasso would make representation at the planning committee on 14 Stanstead Road. 
· Request for a meeting with TDC or as part of a wider forum on the quality of plans and difficulty viewing documents on the planning portal.  

· Dialogue with TDC (via the Neighbourhood Plan Joint Committee) for a more proactive rather than reactive approach to strategic sites. 
PL23/13:  The date of the next meeting is Friday 21 July 2023.

The meeting closed at 3.35pm
